Jacob Sheep Society

Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James’s Street, London. Thursday 6th November 2014
Present: 

Mr Robert Locker (Chairman)

Mrs Marion Leithead (President)

Mr Clive Richardson (Chairman-elect)

Mr Gordon Connor (Field Officer)

Dr Jerry Strong (Treasurer)

Mr John Emberton (Central RCM)

Mr Paul Colhoun (Ireland RCM)
Mrs Joy King (Eastern RCM)

Mrs Barley Gould (Southern RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mrs Sarah Weaver (Representing South-West Region)

Mrs Kate Jenkins (Representing Wales Region)

Mr Gavin Haworth (Northern RCM)

Mrs Pat Black

Mrs Jean Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1. Welcome 
Mr Locker welcomed and thanked everyone for attending. He introduced Mrs Weaver, Mrs Jenkins and Mrs Black. 
2. Apologies

Mrs Siwan Harries (Wales RCM)

Mr Peter Hunt

3. To Agree the Minutes from March 2014

The minutes were formally agreed and duly signed.

4. Matters Arising

It had been noted that a photograph in the Lady Aldington memorial e-book on the website had an incorrect caption, this was to be corrected within the week.

Birth Notification; this has been found to be unpopular as the lamb would need its full EID and JSS details to be given at the time. The entries are visible on the website.
Mrs Caroline Gould has sent a letter confirming the donation of the new logo.

 Breed Promotion. Mr Bob Bramley has taken charge of the merchandise.  Mrs King has produced a discussion document.

GRS have put vendor’s flock numbers in the sale catalogues as suggested by Mrs Gilbert and this is considered an improvement.
The archives hold all the Journals to the date they were deposited; all copies for the present collection are to go to Mrs Leithead.
The Articles and Bye-laws follow on the agenda.

5. Correspondence.

All correspondence is up to date.

6. Chairman’s Opening Remarks 

Mr Locker gave an overview of the Society:  at 27th October 2014 there were 867 members, a net increase of 34.

Registrations completed using the On-line system accounted for 55% of the total; the costs agreed with GRS depended upon a 5% increase per annum of on-line registrations; this target was easily reached.

It was confirmed that registration fees payable after 30th November each year are charged at double normal rates. 

A bursary of £100 is at present available to judges travelling to and Irish judges travelling out of Ireland.  This was made available to enable experienced judges to attend shows in Ireland and Irish judges to gain experience in the UK. Mr Locker said he thought this system had worked well. Dr Strong said 10 bursaries had been claimed in the last financial year. Council discussed the merits of continuing with the bursary for 2015; it was pointed out that this bursary was not for the Flock Competition when judges could claim their expenses in full from the JSS but for judging at the agricultural shows when judges cannot usually claim any expenses from the JSS. Mrs King told the meeting that the judges’ expenses were paid by the JSS for the Autumn Exhibition. Mr Locker noted that this was unusual in that as the Eastern Region organised the Autumn Exhibition, it was similar in nature to an open day rather than the agricultural show once organised by the East of England Agricultural Society.
Mr Connor said that as there were only 4 Full Panel judges in Ireland it was important that judges continued to support the shows. He said the improvement in the sheep in Ireland had been noticeable and if this was to continue Ireland must be treated differently to other regions. Mrs Leithead said she felt that it was important to keep improving the sheep so the bursary should continue. 
Mr Connor said that help was often offered to judges doing all Flock Competitions and shows in Ireland and was very beneficial to the Society; he thanked Mr Colhoun for all his work helping judges in Ireland along with the members, this was an important factor in the improvement of the sheep and increase in the membership.  
Mr Richardson said he thought it important that the rules of all payments were decided before the 2015 season as there were discrepancies arising with expenses. He proposed that he would work with Mrs Black, Dr Strong and Mr Locker to form a firm proposal.  Mrs Leithead seconded and the proposal was carried.
7. Chairman-elect’s Report.

Judges’ Assessment: 
The judges who passed the initial assessment day in 2013 have shadowed judges during 2014 by travelling to Shows, Shows and Sales or Flock Competitions. Mr Richardson had worked with both and recommended to Council that Mr Simon Jones and Mr Chris Slee join the provisional judges’ panel. Mr Connor proposed and Mrs Leithead seconded that they be accepted. All agreed.
Mr Richardson told Council that there had been 4 candidates for the 2014 assessment, 2 people had been successful and would shadow judges’ in 2015; he said he thought this proved the new system was a great improvement on the old one where all four applicants would have been put on the provisional list because there was no reason not to rather than good reason to do so; it will achieve its purpose in strengthening the judges panel and improving the consistency of judging. He explained that Mr Connor arranged the shadowing appointments. 
The two successful candidates this year are; Mr Paul Colhoun and Mr Adrian Hamilton.
One candidate had commented that the presence of five handlers and the cramped judging area was stressful and off putting. Council agreed that these were exactly the type of pressures which judges have to be able to cope with at shows where in addition to exhibitors there will be the public watching and the candidate must have confidence to cope with people; Council discussed as to when a failed candidate could re-apply for assessment. It was agreed that the present rule of three years would remain.
The assessors had been nominated by Council in 2012 – Mrs Jean Blacknell, Mr Clive Richardson, Mr Stephen Dodsworth and Mr Locker as reserve. Since then Mr Connor had been added and Mr Dodsworth has resigned. Mr Richardson said the assessors felt that two more were needed and Mr Connor recommended that Mr Wynn Harries and Mr Scott Dalrymple became assessors, these were proposed by Dr Strong, seconded by Mrs Leithead. All agreed. 
All assessors will need to be elected in 2015 as the positions were for three years from 2012.

The two judges put on to the provisional panel before the new system was put in place, Mrs Beryl Thompson and Mr James Leonard, still have one more year as provisional judges, Council will discuss whether they should go on to the full panel in November 2015.

Mr Richardson told Council that if an up-held complaint was made against a full panel or provisional judge he or she could be asked to attend an assessment.

Appendix System Update

At present a female can be inspected and if passed it becomes a foundation ewe registered  in Appendix B; her female progeny by a registered ram are eligible for registration in Appendix A; the female progeny of an appendix A ewe and by a registered ram are eligible for registration in the full Flock Book. Some confusion has arisen when purchasers have bought females from the Appendix System without realising that male progeny will not be eligible for any sort of registration. Mr Richardson told Council he thought it would be a good idea if the registration rules were printed on the reverse of the registration certificate of all Appendix sheep. Council agreed and Mr Richardson will approach GRS to ask that this is done. 
Council discussed the necessity of the appendix system; Mr Richardson said that if there was more than one registry for Jacob sheep in the EU we are required to have an appendix system in place. Mr Emberton said a benefit of having an appendix system was that if there should be a disease which threatens to wipe-out a breed, special exemptions can be applied for with funding to set up a sperm bank to save the breed from extinction. 

Mr Locker said he thought the appendix system required more discussion at Council to ascertain whether the JSS still needs it in place. 

8. Field Officer’s Report
Mr Connor has attended Open Days to hold judges’ seminars during 2014 and will attend in 2015 the Wales region on June 7th and hold a seminar at the Armagh show in Ireland.  Mr Emberton told him that the Central Region would like him to hold a seminar in the region during 2015.

Mr Connor said he felt that judges’ seminars should be open to members so that they can listen to what is said but not that they should participate in any way. He said it would help members understand what the judges were looking for and help them understand the judging process. Council agreed with him and that he could instruct RCMs that when organising an open day members can attend the seminar to listen then if there is time they may ask questions.
Mr Colhoun asked how often a judge must attend a seminar, Mr Connor said that a judge must attend at least one seminar every three years, that seminar need not be in the judge’s own region.

Mr Connor said that he had received one complaint about the rule that shearlings, male or female, must only show two broad teeth, he felt that it is important to keep the advice to judges as it will lead to consistency in judging and that judges must follow the advice; Mr Richardson said that if a judge ignored rules he or she should be reported to Council. It was noted that in any sale or market a sheep was aged by its mouth and that any purchaser has 40 – 60 days to return any shearling animal showing 4 broad teeth. 
It was agreed that this rule had been passed by Council and following discussion Council decided that the advice to judges is to remain in place.

Regarding Sedgemoor Show and Sale, Mr Connor agreed that there had been a slight improvement in 2014 but he wished to see a consistent improvement before he could recommend that it become official. 

Mr Connor is looking for a NSA representative. Mrs Simmons offered to attend the Breed Society meeting on May 6th 2015 if no-one had been appointed.

Show and Sale Inspection Rules.

Mr Connor suggested for discussion that Item 3 is to read; Any sheep with forward or fused horns in four-horned sheep or close horns in two-horned sheep will be automatically rejected. It was decided that the horn should be no closer to the side of the face than one fingers depth in 2 two-horned sheep and that this inspection criteria would be ratified.
Shows and Sales

Mr Connor thought that there had been some excellent sheep forward but also some poor quality animals had been forward with seemingly few in the middle range. It was discussed why this may be so Mr Emberton asked if the poorer quality sheep were from newer members who did not appreciate the difference or if they were offered by experienced breeders who wished to simply ‘try it on’ but Mr Connor felt that breeders keep their best and sell anything they do not want in their own flock.

It was decided that an article be written for the Journal encouraging people to sell good quality sheep.

Complaints received from judges ,competitors and breeders from other Breed Societies had included the length of wool on sheep and the suspicion that lambs had been born before January 1st of the year of the show; Council discussed how to deal with these issues; Mr Connor said he thought experienced judges would be able to tell the difference. 

Tay Sachs

Council had discussed the way forward in March and Mr Locker with Mrs King had drafted a communications document.

Following the Council’s strategy a voluntary test had been made available through discussions with Mr Lewis, Mrs Blacknell and Professor Cox. Dr Nicola Fletcher had negotiated for the JSS on a scientific basis. The cost which was initially thought to have been in the region of £500 for the set-up of this test was proving to be far more expensive as administration fees had not been fully accounted for. Costs to the JSS were likely to be £1800 for the verification of the tests. The test is now available for members if they wish to use it, an article in the Journal describing exactly how all members can get their sheep tested if they so wish has been published, and details are also on the website. From hence forward all members will be able to advertise or state their sheep, if certified, free from Tay Sachs, this had not been allowed until all members had the opportunity to have their sheep tested. 
Mr Locker had attended a veterinary conference held in Durham where the testing was described in detail; Mr Locker expressed concern that the JSS had paid for a test for the whole sheep industry and that it could be damaging to the breed. Mrs King told Council that the JSS could be proud that it did respond to the potential crisis; it is not known whether other breeds are affected but the setting up and verification of the test has been a brilliant response by the JSS.

The costs of the tests to individual members, at present, are unknown, which is a concern to Council. Mr Richardson said that a contract should be drawn up with the laboratory so that the cost of each test can be given to members. It was decided that Mr Locker would lead the discussion with the laboratory to secure a set fee.

The administration of the test was discussed. Mr Locker told Council that GRS could do this; on line a member could apply for the test, the cost is added per sheep, GRS would send labels for the samples which would be used on the sample bottles by the vet, the results would go to GRS and if the animal was Tay Sachs free it would be noted by GRS. The set up cost with GRS would be £100 to make the programme available on ‘manage your flock’. Council agreed that this would be the best form of administration for members.
9. Office and Grassroots Report

Mr Locker and Mr Richardson met with Libby Henson at Melton and were pleased to report that all is going well. 

Council discussed dates when the Flock Book closes and whether it is necessary to charge double fees from the end of November. It was decided that as the contract with GRS was agreed using the end of November date to address work-load considerations, it should stand and that the break between closing one Flock Book and opening another was necessary for administration purposes. The double fees from 30th November would remain.

The office – Jean Simmons – holds now copies of original flock books back to No. 1 published in 1972. These can be purchased by members. Spare copies of the Journal will be sent to the office.

General enquiries continue to be dealt with from the Society computer.

10. Election to Council Up-date.

Nomination forms will go out with the next Journal for:

Vice Chair.
Central Region RCM

Northern Region RCM

Wales Region RCM – Mrs Harries has indicated that she will stand again. 

Dr Strong had told the 2014 AGM he would stand down, giving his last report at the AGM 2015; he was pleased to tell Council that Mrs Pat Black was prepared to act as treasurer from then. The treasurer is an appointment made by Council, it is not elected by the membership and Council agreed that Mrs Black would be appointed at this Council Meeting, to take up Office of Treasurer the AGM 2015, Council thanked Mrs Black for taking on the position. 
Mrs Black thanked Council for appointing her as treasurer and agreed to take the position on.

11. Reports from the Regions.

The reports having been previously circulated Council discussed only those matters the RCMs brought to its attention.

South-West;  the region would like to send a Newsletter as an insert in the Journal as 43 members do not have an email address, the costs of the postage should be met by JSS.
Council discussed the matter and decided that the contents of the Newsletter should constitute the RCMs report in the Journal itself and a further insert was unnecessary; inserts should be kept as a minimum as they increased the cost of postage considerably. Mr Emberton said that if details of an event were not available at the time of the Journal going to print those who could not receive an e-mail should have details posted to them at the JSS’s expense. Genuine regional expenses should be claimed by the RCM. Mrs King said that she had telephoned all the Eastern Region members who had not supplied an e-mail address and found that only seven did not have e-mail. 

Dr Strong told Council that regional expenses have come down as a percentage as the regions become self-funding £50 - £60 is the average spend on stationary and postage since emailing has been used as the main point of contact. 
Mr Locker advised that e-mailing members was considered best practice. Mr Emberton reminded Council that all members gave contact details to GRS; RCMs are entitled to have those details in order to contact them. The new articles will allow the Society to put notices on the website removing the need for all members to be contacted individually. 

Council discussed the details of new members published in the Journal; the address is omitted sometimes as the member has to give permission for their address to be published in material which is available to non-members. The Handbook is given to members but the Journal is sometimes used for promotional purposes. 
Southern; Mrs Gould asked Council’s permission to buy a cup, which Mrs Beryl Thompson has sourced. This cup would be known as the Lady Aldington Memorial Trophy and would be given to the item of most originality at the annual Wool Cup competition. This was agreed.

Ireland; Mr Colhoun had brought Tay Sachs to Council’s attention but this had been dealt with on the agenda; he will report on the situation in Ireland in March.
Northern; Mr Howarth asked Council to consider holding an ‘in-lamb sale’.  The criteria for this type of sale was discussed; the ewe must be scanned to prove that she is pregnant, the ram she has run with must be registered and named at the time of the sale: Mr Howarth was invited to come forward with guidelines. Mr Connor said that if the only criterion was that the ewe was in lamb it could not be an official show and sale, Mr Richardson said without full inspection there was a concern that the mismarked sheep may return to our sales. 

12. Treasurer’s Report
Dr Strong had produced an accounting draft for Council for discussion purposes only.  He told Council that it is remarkable how similar the Income and Expenditure statement appeared to be to 2013 but he warned that could change; he pointed out that Breed Promotion and Regional events made a loss each year.
In his Annual Report of Investments of the Society Dr Strong said that income for the year from investments was about the same as last year. He said that this is good news as it was a lot more than the bank would have paid from a savings account.

Dr Strong provided Council with a table to enable members to compare the income from investments to the income from a CCLA fund.

Council discussed the expenditure of the Society:
Shows and Sales; advertising is expensive it had been decided that one advert for each S & S would be placed in a national publication e.g. the Farmers Guardian. After debate it was decided that the advertisements were important and would remain. Taking a percentage from the sale of the sheep was discussed; Mr Emberton said that a total of £24,000 had been raised at the Worcester sale from which the auctioneers had taken 5% and he felt that vendors would not come forward if they had to pay more from their sale; Dr Strong suggested that a percentage of the purchase price was paid by the purchaser; Mr Locker was concerned that a levy of any sort may put people off using the Shows and Sales; Council agreed. Other expenses at the sales could be cut back by choosing a judge who is selling sheep and will not make expense claims to the Society. The rosettes were necessary but the overall cost of rosettes to the Society will be cut by purchasing cheaper ones to hand out for Society competitions other than sheep classes. 

Breed Promotion merchandise; Mr Bramley who has taken over the management of the merchandise is aware of the drain the costs are making on the Society and is now keeping a spreadsheet tracking the items whereabouts and sales. Council was reminded that all monies for all sales must be paid to the Society. Council discussed the quality of goods offered for sale and the profitability of items and agreed that there should be a profit in all goods sold.

Mr Richardson told Council that Mr Howard Walsh had taken the role of press officer for the Society. 
Leaflets for the Society would be designed and printed under authority from Council; the latest set of leaflets would be available for distribution at the AGM in April 2015.
Investments; Dr Strong told Council that spending the income from investments in equities is good but the capital should not be spent; that although he was happy with the income and capital appreciation from this year he warned that there had been a significant downturn in the markets during October which he feels is likely to repeat at some time in the future and he requested permission to redeem some or most of the investments into cash when he feels it appropriate. The result of doing this will be a big decline in income and Council should prepare for that. Council discussed the merits of leaving the investments in place during a downturn in the market; it was decided that Dr Strong would watch the market and report to the Chairman in January.

Registration fees and subscriptions; Dr Strong said that these costs were kept to a minimum by the income generated by investments; Council decided it did not wish to increase membership subscriptions but preferred to raise money by other means. Mr Emberton said that the most effective way of increasing income would be to raise registration fees, just a fifty pence increase on the fee for registering a ewe lamb would bring in significant funds. It was decided that this would be discussed at the March meeting so that any increases could be applied to 2016 registered sheep.

Mrs Black told Council that she had been organising the gift aid for the Society; she considered that 739 members may be able to gift aid their subscriptions but only 283 people were signed up to it. A gift aid form is part of the membership application form but it was suggested that older members are reminded regularly to sign up. A reminder will be placed in the Journal.
 Council thanked Dr Strong for all his work on the accounts and with the Society’s funds.
13. Articles and Bye-laws

Mr Emberton presented Council with a draft of the Articles of Association in which the amendments agreed at the March Council meeting had been incorporated.  He had prepared notes with some new proposals and amendments resulting from the Companies Act 2006 revisions and the Charity Commission model which had not previously been highlighted or discussed.
Council approved all the proposed changes following discussion on the wording; the final draft will be written by Mr Emberton and e-mailed to all members of Council for their approval before it is placed with the solicitors by the first week of December.  On return from the solicitors Council will make the final approval before the Articles are  printed, and circulated with the notice of the AGM in the Spring Journal.  Adoption of the new Articles will be by Special Resolution voted on my members at the 2015 AGM.
Mr Locker said that once the Articles have been adopted the new bye-laws would become available to download from the website to take account of the changes voted in at the November 2013 Council Meeting . 

Council decided that the Handbook 2015 would be made ready and posted out in the autumn. 

14. Communications Update

Journal; Mr Richardson told Council he is prepared to remain as editor to the Journal while he is Chairman for the Society. Council accepted his offer with thanks. He said members and all contributors to the Journal must adhere to the deadline so as to give the production team time to design the layout and send it to the printers. He asked that if an article was offered it was sent in as agreed, and he asked that show results including the name of the judge were sent to Betty Palmer again by the deadline.

Mr Richardson thanked Anna Milner for her work on the layout of the Journal and Mrs Palmer for the work compiling all the show results. 
Website; Mrs Gibb has resigned as the Website editor so Mr Locker is doing the work until a new web master can be found. Council discussed how improvements could be made to the site and it was noted that some regional pages were out of date. Problem of loading photos was discussed.
15. AGM 2015 Progress Update

Mr Emberton told the meeting that the Central Region AGM was organised. It would be held in Derbyshire. He intended to give all the website links to the hotel and places to be visited. He said that it was going to be a traditional event with visits to farms; Chatsworth Farm on Friday, Culland Hall on Saturday, the home of member Lucy Thompson who keeps Jacobs and a beautiful garden while her husband Simon keeps a large flock of LLyens. On Sunday a visit to Holly Bank farm to see the Needwood Flock. There were several places of interest in the area which members could visit.

Mr Locker said that he was looking forward to the weekend very much.

16. AGM 2016 Progress Update

Mrs Jenkins said that Mrs Harries had booked rooms in several hotels to make sure there were rooms for everyone. A coach would be used to bring members together for the AGM and the Gala dinner, which would be held in The Plough. There were several activities already arranged.

17. Breed Promotion
Mr Locker explained the present position which was that most regions have a representative on the Breed Promotion committee; he said Mr Bramley was prepared to take charge of quality and control of the merchandise; that BP had focused on the leaflets and were preparing a calendar for 2015 with photographs members had been requested to send in. 25 had been ordered and these would be offered for sale at £6.99 each. 
Council discussed the way forward for Breed Promotion; it was felt that the RCMs could work in their regions as they already were; the main BP exercise being the regions’ NSA biennial events but the RCMs confirmed they were already organising these entirely. 
It was felt as there is no Chairman at the moment it is an opportune time to make any changes, and it was agreed that Mr Locker and Mrs King would work together to produce a strategy. 
18. Any other Business

A query form the South-West region about risk assessments had been dealt with by the Chairman.

Mr Richardson reported that a member had been using behaviour which had caused other members considerable distress. Council agreed to enforce rule 10. (2) of the Constitution. The member will be written to and informed that he will not be allowed to renew his membership in January 2015 after the Chairman had sought advice from Nigel Davis.
19. Date of Next Meeting

Thursday 5th March 2015

Mr Locker closed the meeting.
